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JANET NELSON CLAIMANT

NORTHWEST MEDICAL CENTER RESPONDENT
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Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EVELYN BROOKS, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by ERIC NEWKIRK, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 10, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.  A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 1, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 6, 2012.  A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2.  On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3.  The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her lumbar

spine on September 20, 2009.
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By agreement of the parties the issue to litigated is limited

to the following:

1.  Additional medical treatment in the form fo surgery

recommended by Dr. Knox.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On September 20, 2009, the Claimant injured
her lower back while helping a patient
reposition at work.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“1. The Respondents contend that all
appropriate medical and indemnity benefits in
connection with the Claimant’s back/spine
injury have been previously furnished. The
Respondents continue to pay all appropriate
medical treatment that is reasonably necessary
but the Respondents contend that a fusion is
not reasonably necessary medical treatment.

 2. More specifically, the Respondents contend
that the Claimant has a pre-existing disk
herniation as evidenced by a February 15, 2007
MRI. The Respondents accepted the underlying
claim as a temporary aggravation of that pre-
existing condition, and that was based
primarily on an October 15, 2009 MRI
indicating that the disk protrusion at the L5-
S1 level was “larger that seen on the prior
(February 15, 2007) study.” Both the 2007 and
2009 MRIs noted the compression of the
Claimant’s right S1 nerve root. The Claimant
was treated conservatively and responded well.
In fact, she was released to return to regular
duty work by Dr. Luke Knox on May 10, 2010,
and also released to full duty work by her
other treating physician on June 7, 2010, when
Dr. Kevin Haws indicated she was allowed to
return to fully duty work and had been
restored to her baseline condition.

3. Following the release by both of her
treating physicians, the Respondents even
allowed the Claimant to be seen by Dr. Steven
Cathey for a third opinion on January 27,
2011. Dr. Cathey agreed the Claimant had
reached maximum medical improvement and
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assessed a 7% permanent anatomical impairment
rating. He likewise noted that operative
intervention was not being recommended and
also agreed that the Claimant was able to work
without restrictions.

4. Almost one year after having been seen by
Dr. Cathey, the Claimant obtained yet another
MRI of her lumbar spine on December 16, 2011.
The December 16th MRI was compared to the
November 13th MRI, and it was noted that there
had been a “decrease” in the size of the disk
protrusion, and there was also “much less mass
effect on the fecal(sic) sac and right F1
nerve root.” Despite those findings, Dr. Knox
has now proposed that a fusion be performed,
even though his own report of December 20,
2011, notes his concerns about a surgical
procedure as well as his strong recommendation
for another opinion to be obtained. 

5. The Respondents contend that the proposed
fusion/surgical procedure is not reasonably
necessary medical treatment. Respondents
contend the Claimant should be compelled to
attend on independent medical examination by
Dr. Richard Kyle for purposes of conducting
the proposed independent medical examination.
More specifically, Arkansas Code Annotated
§11-9-511 allows the Commission to compel
examination or treatment, and Dr. Kyle’s
geographic location as well as his skill and
expertise as a neurosurgeon (not to mention
his willingness to handle workers’
compensation claims) make him an appropriate
individual to render any other needed opinion.
Se also Arkansas Code Annotated §11-9-811
whereby the Respondents have “made
application” to have the Claimant seen by Dr.
Richard Kyle for an independent medical
examination, although the Claimant has
objected to such a course of action. (See
correspondence from Respondents counsel dated
February 7, 2012, to Ms. Mickel at the
Commission seeking to compel the Claimant to
undergo an evaluation by Dr. Richard Kyle).”

DISCUSSION

The claimant is a 48 year old female who suffered an

admittedly compensable injury to her lumbar spine on September 20,
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2009. The claimant was injured while working in the emergency room.

At that time she was assisting a “very large patient” to readjust

her body in the bed.  It was the claimant’s testimony at the time

of the incident she “felt a burning in the lower portion  of her

back.” The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to additional medical treatment in the form of surgery

recommended by Dr. Knox.

Both the claimant and the respondent introduced evidence of

pre-existing back problems that are documented by an MRI of the

claimant’s lumbar spine performed on February 15, 2007, found at

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 1, and Respondent’s Exhibit No. 1,

Page 2.  The IMPRESSION portion of that MRI states:

“Right L5-S1 paracentral disc protrusion
causing compression of the right S1 nerve root
otherwise unremarkable MR of the lumbar
spine.”

The claimant and the respondent introduced other medical evidence

concerning the claimant’s low back difficulties prior to her

admittedly compensable injury.  

After her admittedly compensable injury, the claimant began to

treat with Dr. Karl Haws, at the Northwest Arkansas Neurosurgery

Clinic, P.A.  On October 15, 2009, the claimant again underwent an

MRI of the lumbar spine. The radiology report found at Claimant’s

Exhibit No. 1, Page 8 indicates that the MRI was done in comparison

to the MRI that was performed on the claimant on February 15, 2007.

The IMPRESSION section of the report generated by the MRI performed

on October 15, 2009, is as follows:
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“IMPRESSION:
Interval increase in size of the right
paracentral disc protrusion at L5-S1 now
measuring 8 mm transversely x 5 mm in
thickness. This is causing some mass effect on
the right S1 nerve root.” 

On October 21, 2009, the claimant is again see by Dr. Haws and

as a result of her MRI, Dr. Haws recommended the claimant undergo

a neurosurgical evaluation with Dr. Luke Knox.

On November 12, 2009, the claimant was admitted to the

Northwest Medical Center in Springdale with a chief complaint of

intractable low back pain.  A consultation report from Dr. Luke

Knox is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Pages 11-13, indicates

a diagnosis of “intractable low back pain, to rule out herniated

intraventricular disk.”  At that time, the treatment plan for the

claimant was to obtain a new MRI of the lumbar area and change the

claimant’s medication from Dilaudid to morphine. It is clear from

that medical record that the claimant is also having

gastrointestinal and genitourinay problems that have both resulted

in at least two bouts of incontinence.  The claimant was discharged

from the Northwest Medical Center on November 17, 2009.  At that

time the claimant was to follow up with Dr. Knox for outpatient

physical therapy and to follow up with Dr. Haws in two weeks.

On November 13, 2009, the claimant again underwent an MRI of

the lumbar spine. The IMPRESSION section of that MRI states as

follows:

“1. Disc degeneration at L5-S1. There is a
small focal right-sided disc herniation at L5-
S1 contacting and deviating the descending
right S1 nerve root sleeve. Some mild
degenerative endplate marrow change is seen.
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2. Disc desiccation at all levels.

3. There is a mild left-sided bulge at L3-L4
this producing no compression of adjacent
neural structures.

4. Mild facet hypertrophy at L5-S1 and L4-L5
present.”

From November 20, 2009 through February 4, 2010, the claimant

underwent physical therapy evaluations and treatment at Total

Spine. This was done at the direction of Dr. Luke Knox.

On December 23, 2009, the claimant is seen by Dr. Knox at the

Neurosurgery Clinic, P.A. The following is a portion of the medical

record from that visit:

“Janet Nelson was seen at the Neurosurgery
Clinic for follow up on December 23, 2009. She
is followed for an L5-S1 disc herniation. Her
motor and sensory exams are stable. She did
have a slightly smaller gastrocsoleus on the
right.  She is 80% better. I gave her the okay
to return to work with restrictions of 20
pounds of heavy lifting and avoiding bending,
stooping, etc. She should have frequent
breaks. I will plan to follow her up in two
months. At which time, hopefully, we will be
able to start thinking about closing out her
claim.”

On January 5, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Haws for

follow up. A portion of that report states:

“I am in agreement with her going back to work
at light duty at the current time. I have Dr.
Knox’s note outlining his suggestions for
restrictions, and I will follow these as well.
It is my opinion that the patient will need to
be at lighter duty status for at least another
two months, re-evaluating her at that time.”

On February 18, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Luke

Knox at the Neurosurgery Clinic, P.A. At that time, the claimant
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reports that she is continuing to have difficulties including a

“significant component of sciatic complaints.” A portion of the

medical report states “quite frankly, surgery scares her to death.”

The medical record further reflects that Dr. Knox informed the

claimant that “it is not necessary to consider surgery at this

time, but I suspect it may very well worsen in the future.”

The claimant was to return to see Dr. Knox in six months for a

follow up.

On March 2, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Haws. The

medical report indicates that the claimant was doing fairly well at

light duty and was advised to continue on a light duty status.  The

claimant was to continue her walking and strengthening program for

her back and legs. A follow up was scheduled in three months which

occurred on June 2, 2010.  At that time, Dr. Haws indicated that he

and the claimant discussed her condition in great length.  At that

time, the decision was made to return the claimant to work full

duty “to see what she can and cannot do.” The claimant was released

from all restrictions and allowed to return to full duty work.

The claimant is again seen by Dr. Luke Knox on August 18,

2010. The medical report from that visit indicates that Dr. Knox is

pleased with the claimant’s progress in that she is continuing to

work on a part-time basis. However, she has continued with back and

leg pain.  Additionally, the medical report states:

“I informed Janet that she may want to
consider reinstituting her PT program at some
point in the future; otherwise, at this point
we will continue with the usual home-based
conservative measures.”
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 On January 27, 2011, the claimant is seen at the Central

Arkansas Neurosurgery Clinic by Dr. Steven L. Cathey.  Dr. Cathey

authored a letter to the respondent regarding that visit. The first

section of that letter recounts a summary of the claimant’s history

with her work-related injury including the following statements:

“The study demonstrated a disc herniation at
L5-S1 on the right. The patient was referred
to Dr. Luke Knox, an excellent neurological
surgeon in Fayetteville. Dr. Knox initiated
appropriate conservative treatment options,
specifically medication and physical therapy.
The patient says her pain says her pain has
responded very favorably to treatment. She
continues to work full time and is requiring
nothing stronger than over-the-counter
medication for control of her current
symptoms.”

Dr. Cathey’s letter indicates that he believes the claimant

had at that time reached maximum medical improvement with regard to

her occupational injury. Dr. Cathey issued a 7% impairment rating

to the body as a whole.  

On December 16, 2011, the claimant again had an MRI of the

lumbar spine.  The medical report from the MRI indicates that the

MRI was compared to one performed on the claimant on November 13,

2009.  The following is the IMPRESSION section of that MRI:

“1. Interval decrease in the size of the disc
protrusion on the right at the L5-S1 level.
There is much less mass effect of the thecal
sac and right S1 nerve root.

2. Interval increase in the degenerative disc
disease at L5-S1 with more endplate signal
change.”

On December 20, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Luke

Knox. The clinic note from that visit indicates that the claimant
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was last seen by Dr. Knox 1-1/2 years ago in August. At that time,

he had released her back to her previous job requirements. The

physical exam portion of the clinic note in part states:

“With further questioning,Janet has persistent
lumbago and right buttock and leg pain. More
of her problems are related to the back pain.
She has some paresthesias extending over the
L5 dermatome. She has weakness of her
gastrocsoleus. Although I could pick up no
evidence of atrophy today, she certainly had a
positive straight leg raising test.”

The clinic note also states that the claimant is continuing

her home exercises and working full duty. Following is the PLAN

portion of Dr. Knox’s clinic note:

“PLAN: I informed Janet that, although
surgical options to exist, I do not believe
she would do well with a hemilaminotomy
discectomy in the face of her primary
complaints of lumbago. Sh has rather pristine
discs at the levels above. The 5-1 level is
most certainly the culprit of her persistent
complaints. In view of this, I would entertain
the possibility of an L5-S1 stabilization
procedure with a concomitant decompression of
the disc hernia on the right. This obviously
necessitates pedicle fixation, stabilization,
PLIF spacer implant, etc.

Her workers’ comp carrier may want to pursue
another opinion, which I would strongly
recommend. If, indeed, they do approve her
surgery, we will arrange for it in the near
future. I will have her return to see me just
prior to surgery. She was counseled concerning
the various treatment options, consideration
of an anterior lumbar interbody fusion versus
a simple discectomy versus the pedicle
fixation and fusion with PLIF spacer implant.”

On January 19, 2012, Dr. Knox authors a letter to the

claimant:
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“I am in receipt of your correspondence and
request dated 01/19/12 in reference to my
clinic note dated 12/20/11.

I had the opportunity to review that note as
well as my recommendations and plan. As
detailed, I recommended that you consider an
L5-S1 decompression and fusion, which would
necessitate a pedicle fixation and
stabilization. As always, I tend to recommend
that patients feel free to pursue another
opinion. It is only done as a courtesy to you.

From the standpoint of surgery being
imperative, I would recommend that you
consider surgery in the face of your
persistent back and leg pain. Obviously, the
defining factor in your surgery is you and
your discomfort. Surgical recommendation is
not recommended on the basis of radiographic
findings, but rather your persistent pain. I
believe the surgery is necessary from the
standpoint of our clinic visit on 12/20/11.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to additional medical treatment in the form of surgical

intervention recommended by Dr. Knox. I have reviewed all of the

medical evidence and testimony in this matter, including the

medical reports of Dr. Cathey and Dr. Knox.  I do give more weight

to the medical opinions of Dr. Knox in this matter, in that he has

been the treating neurosurgeon for the claimant over the majority

of her treatment course.  Some of the reports issued by Dr. Knox

are somewhat confusing as to his desire or recommendation for the

claimant to have surgical intervention.  However, in his January

19, 2012 letter to the claimant he states:

“I believe the surgery is necessary from the
standpoint of our clinic visit on 12/20/11.”

Given that and the record as a whole, I do believe that the

claimant has proven that she is entitled to additional medical
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treatment in the form of surgical intervention that has been

recommended by Dr. Knox. 

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 1, 2012 , and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 6, 2012, are hereby accepted as fact.

2.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to the surgical intervention recommended by

Dr. Luke Knox.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the cost associated

with the claimant’s surgical intervention that has been recommended

by Dr. Luke Knox.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


